Minutes of OHMHA Board Meeting of June 15, 2006

1.  Call to order by Peter Mooney at 7:30 pm

Board Members Present:  Stuart Baggaley, Henry Brysk, Wendy Carman, Jack Cedarquist, Emily Eisbruch, Neil Foster, Anita Jones, Peter Mooney, Jill Reinheimer, Dan Smith, Sandy Smith.   Guest:  Amy Seeto

2.  The agenda was approved.  

3. Stuart mentioned the confusion over payment of dues and the Board election.

Since payment of dues coincides with election of the Board, many OHMHA residents, including Board members, are confused about whether they have paid their dues in order to be eligible to vote.  We are asking people to pay dues for the previous year in order to be eligible to vote and, at the same time, we are collecting dues for the coming year.  Three proposals to alleviate this problem were made: 1) change the fiscal year to begin on July 1st – this would delay collection of dues for the coming year until well after the election of the Board;  2)  only paid members of OHMHA as of a certain date should be sent a ballot;  3) buy a date stamp and add the date to the notice on the newsletter saying that dues were paid.  No motion was made or vote taken on which of these proposals to implement.

4.  No treasurer’s report was submitted.

5.  Minutes of May 11, 2006 were approved.

6.  Correspondence:  Anita and Peter responded to a letter from a homeowner asking about the City fence ordinance with an e-mail and sent the homeowner the current fence ordinance.  We discussed the fact that any deed restrictions that were in place when the development was new have not been enforced in over 30 years.  If a homeowner wants to build a fence, he has to work with the City, which does not enforce private deed restrictions.  The City Code provisions on fences applies to the OHMHA neighborhood.

7.  Georgetown entrance sign:  Two estimates were submitted from sign companies:  one, from FastSigns, was for $1,174.97 but did not mention getting a permit;  the other, from Better Design Co. was for $1,900-2,100 and did include getting a permit.  Sandy Smith moved and Neil Foster seconded that she will submit a permit application to the City to determine whether it will be approved, before we decide to actually erect the sign.  Peter Mooney will get a third quote from Kyle Kipke, a contractor we contacted last year.  There are small signs on the entrance pillars that say “Orchard Hills”, but they are not very noticeable.

8.  Garage sale:  Stuart said participation in the garage sale was low.  There were complaints that more notice was needed.  The newsletter notice may have been too early and the garage sale signs were only put up two days before the garage sale – probably too late.  There was some discussion about whether a hand-delivered flyer, as we did in the fall, was a good idea.  We did have higher participation in the fall, but to produce and deliver a flyer in the spring, between the spring and election newsletters, would be a burden.  It was suggested that the Neighborhood Watch coordinators or other volunteers could be recruited to coordinate the garage sale.  A decision was made not to sponsor a fall garage sale.

9.  Plymouth Crossing – Peter called the City and talked to Jeff Kahan.  The developer is in the process of getting grading permits and hopes to get all the underground work done before the first frost.  Work above ground will continue through the winter months and some parts will be ready for occupancy next year.  There was an ad in the Observer calling for reservations for space in Plymouth Crossing.  The only known tenant is 5th 3rd Bank.  Peter will write an update on this project for the fall newsletter.

10.  Stuart reported the results of the Board election:  All five current Board members who ran were reelected:  Henry Brysk (43), Jack Cedarquist (45), Jill Reinheimer (44), Dan Smith (45) and Sandy Smith (45).  The Budget was accepted with 41 votes and the Bylaws revisions were approved with 34 votes.  About 60% of the votes were submitted on the website and 40 % using the paper ballot in the newsletter.  Three comments were received and six members made donations, which Sandy will acknowledge with an article in the newsletter.  We still need one more Board member.  Henry Brysk moved to accept the election results and Dan Smith seconded.  The results were accepted.

11.  Election of Executive Committee:  Only the position of President was contested – candidates Peter Mooney and Anita Jones.  Stuart announced the results of the secret ballot:  President: Peter Mooney (8 );  Anita Jones (3); Vice-President: Stuart Baggaley (11);  Secretary: Sandy Smith (11);  Treasurer:  Wendy Carman (11).  Wendy and Sandy will replace Denise and Anita on the signature card for our bank account.

12.   There was discussion of whether we should appoint a Membership Chair to help the Treasurer but no decision was made.  

13.  Round Robin


Neil Foster, Chair of the Thurston Nature Center Committee (TNCC), reported on recent meetings that members of the TNCC attended and submitted a letter that he had sent to Randall J. Trent, of the Ann Arbor Public School District Environmental and Utilities Services, detailing concerns about the current MDEQ-funded Thurston Pond project.  Neil is asking for the support of the OHMHA  Board in promoting TNCC as a full collaborator in the current project to improve the Thurston Nature Center.  We agreed to support TNCC in this effort. 


Mark and Michael Hinds and Jack Cedarquist cleared the south Georgetown Blvd. median in preparation for the new landscaping, to be installed soon by Karen Land.  The neighbors on the southwest corner, Brad and Teresa Roth, have agreed to do some watering.  The Roths are also concerned about the maintenance of the brick wall on their property.  OHMHA is not responsible for this wall, although we did pay to have it repaired about 15 years ago and it is a lot better than it was after being hit by a car.  We will let the Roths know that they can suggest what repairs are needed and we will consider paying for them.


Pearl and Larry Summers asked who was responsible for pruning the trees on the Georgetown median.  The City is responsible for maintaining the trees on Georgetown Blvd.  A call to the city with a request for trimming is all that is needed.  OHMHA pays for weed and feed of the grass on the Georgetown, Bunker Hill and Burbank medians.  The City mows the grass. 
14.  The meeting was adjourned.
Next Meeting:  Thursday, Sept. 14 at 7:30 pm at Thurston School

Action Items: 

1.  Peter to send Kyle Kipke quote to Sandy.

2.  Sandy to submit a permit application to the City, with drawings.  Note:  the permit application, along with drawings and a site plan, was submitted by fax to the City on June 20th.

3.  Peter to write update article on Plymouth Crossing for the fall newsletter.

4.  Sandy to write an article in the newsletter acknowledging the donations.

5.  Wendy and Sandy to meet at TCF Bank to replace signatures of former officers with theirs on the signature card.  Note:  This was done in August – Stuart Baggeley also participated, as the bank insisted that ALL signers had to renew their signatures.)

Respectfully submitted,    Sandra Smith
